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The meeting was called to order at 3.25 p.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 58: QUESTION OF THE MALAGASY ISLANDS OF GLORIEUSES, JUAN DE NOVA, 
EUROPA AND BASSAS DA INDIA: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (A/35/480; 
;A/SPC/35/L. 20) 

1. Mr. RABETAFIKA (Madagascar)* said that, in an explanatory memorandum 
(A/34/245) submitted in November 1979 and on several other occasions, his 
delegation had set forth the various arguments in support of the reintegration in 
Madagascar of the islands of Glorieuses, Juan de Nova, Europa and Bassas da India. 
Those arguments included the fact that the islands in question were natural 
dependencies of Madagascar and had always been stopping-points or places of transit 
for Malagasy fishermen. Moreover, when France had taken possession of the islands 
in 1892 and 1896 they could not have been considered terrae nullius, because there 
already existed a sovereign Malagasy State recognized by the Powers of the day, 
including Germany, Great Britain, the United states of America, France itself and 
Italy. On 15 October 1958, when the Annexation Act had ceased to have effect, 
"Madagascar and its island dependencies" had been declared to be no longer French 
colonies. 

2. In fact, no disagreement would have arisen between France and Madagascar if 
France had not arbitrarily and unilaterally separated the islands from Madagascar, 
just when Madagascar had been about to accede to independence. However, the 
disparity between the de facto situation and the de jure situation was so great 
that Madagascar, as a Member State, was requesting the United Nations to endeavour 
to reduce or eliminate that disparity through the strict application of its 
principles and recourse to the procedures provided by the Charter. 

3. His delegation's submission was that France had not, in that particular case, 
respected the principle of uti possidetis juris and had effected only a partial 
devolution, in contravention of the rules governing succession of States in cases 
of decolonization. Madagascar therefore had the right to demand the return of 
those islands, which France itself had recognized as part of the Malagasy State in 
1958. 

4. As to the possibility of applying the right of self-determination to the 
islands, it must be pointed out that at present they had no indigenous population 
and the only people there were a few technicians and military personnel of French 
nationality. 

5. The Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly 
Relations and Co-operation among States in accordance with the Charter of the 
United Nations (resolution 2625 (XXV)) clearly set forth the concept of the 
inviolability of the sovereignty and territorial integrity of States, a corollary 
of which was the need to preserve the national unity and territorial integrity of 

* The full text of this statement will be issued as a document. 
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countries at the time of their accession to independence. The Declaration also set 
forth the duty of States to fulfil in good faith the obligations assumed in 
accordance with the Charter of the United Nations and the generally recognized 
principles and rules of international law, as well as their duty to seek an early 
and just settlement of their international disputes by the peaceful means of their 
choice. 

6. Madagascar had repeatedJ.y shown its desire to achieve a negotiated settlement 
and had advocated such a settlement in its direct contacts with France and within 
the Organization of African Unity, the non-aligned movement and the United 
Nations. Despite the call issued by the United Nations in resolution 34/91 of 
19 December 1979, which had been reiterated by the Organization of African Unity at 
Freetown, the French Government had not given any precise indication of its true 
intentions either to the Malagasy party or to the international community as a 
whole. The terms of paragraph 4 of document A/35/480 were proof of that. 

7. Madagascar felt that, regardless of the framework in which the negotiations 
were held - and unless the two parties decided otherwise - the United Nations 
should assist in settling that dispute. While it was true that no sovereign State 
could be forced to negotiate, it was also true that no Member State involved in a 
dispute could indefinitely avoid entering into negotiations in accordance with the 
principles of the Charter of the United Nations. 

8. Mr. RUPIA (United Republic of Tanzania), introducing draft resolution 
A/SPC/35/L.20, recalled that the item had been included in the agenda of 
the current session in accordance with General Assembly resolution 34/91 of 
12 December 1979, which had invited the Government of France to initiate 
negotiations without further delay with the Government of Madagascar for the 
reintegration of the islands, which had been arbitrarily separated from 
Madagascar. It was obvious from the report of the Secretary-General (A/35/480) and 
from the statement by the representative of Madagascar that no progress had been 
made, although the Government of Madagascar had amply demonstrated its goodwill and 
preparedness to negotiate with the Government of France for a peaceful solution to 
the problem. The same could not be said of the Government of France, which had not 
yet implemented the main provisions of resolution 34/91. 

9. Under the circumstances, ~t was vital that the Committee should recommend to 
the General Assembly the adoption of appropriate measures. With that in mind, his 
delegation was introducing the draft resolution entitled "Question of the Malagasy 
islands of Glorieuses, Juan de Nova, Europa and Bassas da India", sponsored by 
Algeria, Angola, Benin, Botswana, Cape Verde, the Congo, Cuba, Democratic Yemen, 
Ethiopia, Ghana, Guinea-Bissau, Guyana, Kenya, Lesotho, Liberia, the Libyan Arab 
Jamahiriya, Madagascar, Malawi, Mozambique, Nicaragua, Panama, Sao Tome and 
Principe, Seychelles, Sierra Leone, Swaziland, Uganda, the United Republic of 
Tanzania and Zimbabwe. The draft resolution was simple and non-controversial in 
its content, and he hoped that the Committee would adopt it by consensus. 
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10. Mr. TADLAOUI (Algeria} requested that the statement made by the representative 
of Madagascar should be reproduced in extenso and circulated to members of the 
Committee. 

ll. The CHAIRMAN said that, if there was no objection, he would take it that the 
Committee wished as authorized by the General Assembly, to request the Secretariat 
to have the statement of the representative of Madagascar transcribed directly fro~ 
the tapes and circulated to members of the Committee. 

12. It was so decided. 

AGENDA ITEM 59: QUESTIONS RELATING TO INFOR~TION (continued) 

(a} REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON INFORMATION (continued) 

(b) REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued} 

(c) REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR-GENERAL OF THE UNITED NATIONS EDUCATIONAL, SCIENTIFIC 
AND CULTURAL ORGANIZATION (continued} 

(d) CO-OPERATION AND ASSISTANCE IN THE APPLICATION AND IMPROVEMENT OF NATIONAL 
INFORMATION AND MASS COMMUNICATION SYSTEMS FOR SOCIAL PROGRESS AND 
DEVELOPMENT: REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR-GENERAL OF THE UNITED NATIONS 
EDUCATIONAL, SCIENTIFIC AND CULTURAL ORGANIZATION (continued) (A/35/21, 362 
and Add.l, 504 and Corr.l, 603) 

13. Mr. TADLAOUI (Algeria) recalled that in 1978 the General Assembly, in its 
resolution 33/115 B, had taken up the task of promoting the establishment of a new 
world information order, thus adding efforts by the United Nations to the broader 
activities being undertaken to that end by the non-aligned movement, by the 
Organization of African Unity and, more directly, by UNESCO. That first step had 
been the outcome of a a lengthy process characterized by useful discussions in 
which the whole international community had participated. Between the time of the 
Fourth Conference of Heads of State or Government of Non-aligned Countries, at 
which the question of changing the established information order had been raised, 
and the twenty-first session of the General Conference of UNESCO, held recently in 
Belgrade, various meetings, surveys and discussions had been necessary to formulate 
clear principles and precise definitions and to shape the actual concept of the ne>• 
world information order. In that connexion, attention should be drawn to the 
praiseworthy work done by UNESCO. In November 1976, the nineteenth session of the 
General Conference had appointed a 16-member commission, under the chairmanship of 
Mr. McBride, to study problems of communication and information throughout the 
world. Two years later, at the twentieth session of the General Conference, the 
important Declaration on Fundamental Principles concerning the Contribution of the 
Mass Media to Strengthening Peace and International Understanding, to the Prornotior. 
of Human Rights and to Countering Racialism, Apartheid and Incitement to war had 
been adopted. At that time, the representatives of the industrialized countries 
had acknowledged the existence of serious problems of lack of balance in inforrnatic-

1 
and had expressed the desire to contribute to the search for a solution to help 
the developing countries to strengthen their communication systems. In April 1980, j 
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a new stage had begun with the holding, under the auspices of UNESCO, of the 
Intergovernmental Conference for Co-operation on Activities, Needs and Programmes 
for Communication Development, which had recommended that an international 
programme for the development of communication should be established within 
UNESCO. That decision had been in keeping with the wishes of the non-aligned 
countries, which had been conscious since the Algiers Conference of the need to 
incorporate in their struggle for a new international order a cultural element, 
with special reference to communications. At the Fifth Conference of Heads of 
State or Government of Non-Aligned Countries in Colombo, it had been recognized 
that there was an indissoluble relationship between the new international economic 
order and the new world information order. Subsequently, at the second, third and 
fourth sessions of the Intergovernmental Council for the Co-ordination of 
Information of the Non-Aligned Countries, held in Havana, Lome and Baghdad, the 
basic concepts of the new information order had been formulated and the relevant 
principles, priorities and objectives of the non-aligned movement had been 
reaffirmed. 

14. At the regional level, in various forums, the third-world countries had 
decided on the fundamental measures which needed to be adopted in order to attain a 
greater degree of justice and objectivity in the field of information. In that 
connexion, mention should be made of the three major conferences organized by 
UNESCO in San Jose, Kuala Lumpur and Yaounde, at which the need to achieve 
independence in respect of communications had been emphasized and it had been 
pointed out that the situation prevailing in that field in Africa, Asia and Latin 
America was a legacy of colonialism. Those three meetings had undoubtedly set the 
stage for the twenty-first session of the General Conference of UNESCO, at which 
the conclusions of the excellent report of the McBride Commission on information 
had been adopted. 

15. His delegation noted with satisfaction that, at the Belgrade session of the 
General Conference, there had been almost unanimous agreement on the need to 
eliminate the adverse effects of certain public or private monopolies and of 
excessive concentration and to correct the imbalances and inequalities which 
characterized the existing situation. The right of every nation to inform world 
public opinion of its interests had also been recognized and the need to eliminate 
internal and external obstacles to a free flow and wider and better balanced 
dissemination of information and ideas had been accepted. In that connexion, it 
would be very useful if UNESCO would pursue its research on communication, taking 
advantage of the broad stimulation of ideas which wider dissemination of the 
McBride report would inevitably produce. That would be especially timely when 
UNESCO was about to implement its three-year programme (1981-1983) and to prepare 
its medium-term plan for the period 1984-1989. 

16. His delegation hoped that the agreement on the establishment of the new world 
information order would make it possible to put the international programme for the 
development of communication into operation~ at the same time, it would point out 
that the proposed machinery would be justified only if it could obtain the 
necessary means to finance the development programme. The most appropriate 
solution would be to create an international fund, which could be constituted, 
inter alia, by financial contributions from States, especially the industrialized 
countries. It was a matter for States rather than private institutions or banks. 
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17. That solution would not jeopardize the independence of the recipient 
countries, and it was also essential that the machinery to be established should be 
in keeping with the decisions of the twenty-first session of the General Conference 
of UNESCO. It must, however, be pointed out that the creation of that initial 
machinery would not be a panacea; the new world information order could be 
established only if the needs of third world countries were determined and if those 
countries created the necessary structures and adopted reforms conducive to new and 
better international relations in the field of information. That would mean 
establishing and strengthening national press agencies so that they could be used 
in accordance with the wishes of the peoples and their potential, encouraging the 
transfer of technology for the development of communication systems and finding 
appropriate solutions to the difficult problem of training communications 
specialists. 

18. Countries would thus be in a position to apply the principles of equality, 
diversity and reciprocity in the exchange of information; for the importance of 
those elements in the establishment of a new world information order stemmed from 
the very purpose of establishing it, since independence with respect to information 
was part of a process aimed at eliminating under-development. It was obvious that 
the current information situation could not be dissociated from the serious 
economic and cultural imbalances observed in the international community, which 
were due both to the complexity of the problems themselves and to the reluctance of 
certain privileged sectors to accept any change in the situation because it was not 
only to their advantage but also enabled them to engage in manipulations throughout 
the world. That was particularly serious in view of the fact that the results of 
the Belgrade session of the General Conference did not indicate a clear commitment 
on the part of the richer countries, which had once again given the developing 
countries to understand that it would be especially difficult for them to obtain 
adequate and disinterested aid. 

19. The gap between communication facilities in developing countries and in 
industrialized countries was constantly widening, as could be seen from the 
circulation figures for daily newspapers, the number of television and radio sets, 
the lack of national press agencies, the number of cinemas, the lack of equipment 
for broadcasting corporations in the developing countries and the current 
commercial rates of the communication services of industrialized countries. That 
remarkable imbalance should not continue, and a spirit of collective responsibility 
was required in order to make the necessary changes in the established information 
order. The developing countries should be provided with the necessary means to 
exploit for themselves, without intermediaires, that factor of vital strategic 
importance, information. 

20. Turning to the activities of the Department of Public Information, he drew 
attention to the recommendations of the Committee on Informatioan concerning the 
need to ensure geographical and linguistic balance in the Department. That 
required giving special attention to an equitable distribution of posts and 
functions among the staff in all sections of the Department. In addition, the 
radio and television services should be reorganized, especially those responsible 
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for producing Arabic language television programmes broadcast to Arab countries and 
the weekly television programmes beamed to Africa in Arabic and French. For that 
purpose, it would be necessary to appoint, on a priority basis and in accordance 
with the decisions of the General Assembly, a competent individual with a perfect 
command of Arabic and French. His delegation also considered it important for the 
United Nations to have an active programme of short wave broadcasts for the African 
continent, especially for the peoples struggling in southern Africa. 

21. Lastly, mention should be made of the plans which 16 major newspapers in 
Africa, Asia, Latin America and Europe had to issue, in co-operation with a number 
of international institutions, a world press supplement in order to initiate a 
wide-ranging dialogue on issues relating to the establishment of the new 
international economic order and the new world information order. It would be 
highly desirable for the world supplement to receive the moral and material support 
of the international community. 

22. Mr. DEONARINE (Guyana) said that in a world of unequal power, where former 
colonial territories were attempting to change an order which the established 
powers wished to maintain, the use of information as an instrument of subversion 
and for the defence of the status quo required special attention on the part of the 
developing countries. The lack of infrastructure and technical skill in the 
developing countries severely limited their capacity to impart information, and 
virtually all the information they received was supplied by the media of the 
developed world, which possessed a monopoly on the creation and dissemination of 
information. Thus, while article 19 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights 
stipulated that "everyone has the right to freedom of opinion and expression", the 
developing countries had thus far been unable to exercise that right fully because 
of their very limited means of imparting information, which seriously limited their 
capacity to influence opinion in favour of those causes which were critical to 
their development. 

23. It must be stressed that advocacy of the internationally recognized principle 
of freedom of information must not be used to disguise or justify activities which 
constituted interference in the internal affairs of States. The development of the 
capacity to inform and the creation of systems oriented towards the needs of the 
developing countries in the field of information and mass communication must be a 
priority of the new world information and communication order. That requirement 
went beyond a mere transfer of technology to the developing countries with the aim 
of improving their communication facilities, and information systems should be 
geared to meeting the interests of the developing countries and their devleopment 
priorities. 

24. He therefore welcomed the decision taken at the twenty-first session of the 
General Conference of UNESCO to establish the International Programme for the 
Development of Co~nunication, the aim of which was to redress the existing 
imbalance in the creation and dissemination of information between the developing 
and developed worlds. He urged the organizations and agencies of the United 
Nations system to associate themsleves closely with the activities of the Programme 
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:and with its Intergovernmental Council. He drew attention to the resolution 
:adopted by UNESCO on the conclusions of the International Commission for the Study 
pf Comunication Problems, which set out a series of criteria for identifying some 
pf the components of the new world information and communication order. One of the 
measures which could be taken to correct the imbalance in the existing information 
:order was r'egional co-operation among developing countries. A case in point was 
ithe meeting of Ministers of Information of the Caribbean Community that had taken 
:place in October 1980, at which it had been agreed, inter alia, that the members of 
.the Community would endeavour to create mechanisms for the preparation and 
:publication of national information policies and co-operate in regional and 
:international progra~nes which would assist in the development and implementation 
of those policies. 

25. In a wider context, the movement of non-aligned countries was working to bring 
about the new world information and communication order, and the 1976 Colombo 
Summit Conference had stressed that "a new international order in the fields of 
information and mass communications is as vital as a new international economic 
order", and had taken a number of initiatives which had been subsequently endorsed 
by the Conference held at Havana in 1979, which included, inter alia, the 
establishment of a Pool of non-aligned news agencies. Action must be taken at the 
same time to contribute to the establishment of nationally cohesive communication 
structures and to ending the political and cultural isolation of communities in 
outlying areas beyond the reach of the benefits of communication facilities 
existing in more developed areas. His delegation favoured the speedy implementation 
of the recommendations of the Ad Hoc working Group of the united Nations Committee 
on Information and considered it of vital importance that special attention should 
be given to United Nations activities against apartheid and the work of the United 
Nations Council for Namibia. It was also urgent to establish a United Nations 
information centre in Zimbabwe. 

26. In conclusion, his delegation urged that co-operation between the United 
Nations Department of Public Information and the Pool of Non-aligned News Agencies 
should be intensified and that the regional structure of the Department's Radio 
Service should be made more responsive to the needs of the peoples in the various 
regions. The call that had been made in the Committee for the establishment of a 
caribbean Unit in the Radio Service enjoyed the unqualified support of his 
delegation. 

27. Mr. SHERMAN (Liberia) said that from 8 to 19 December 1980 Liberia would serve 
as host to the Third African Telecommunications Conference organized by the 
International Telecommunication Union in collaboration with the Organization of 
African Unity, the Economic Commission for Africa, the African Development Bank and 
the Pan-African Telecommunication Union. The Conference would review the progress 
of the Pan-African Telecommunications Network (PANAFTEL) in providing the countries 
of Africa with telecommunication facilities, such as telephones, telex and 
telegraph, and identify outstanding investment needs for international 
telecommunication links. The Conference would also consider recommendations by 
African countries for the operation and maintenance of PANAFTEL, identify national 
telecommunication links to be surveyed for pre-investment activity, discuss and 
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identify telecommunication sector priorities for the next UNDP programing cycle, 
including regional priorities in telecommunications and training and advisory 
services needs, and discuss technology options for rural areas set out in the 
ITU integrated rural development studies. 

28. His Government attached great importance to the Conference in view of the 
contribution it could make to the realization of the goals and objectives of the 
Transport and Communications Decade in Africa, and hoped that as many States in the 
region, executing agencies, regional and subregional institutions and interested 
specialized agencies would participate in it. He also expressed the hope that the 
Conference would help to establish a new world information and communcation order. 

29. Mr. SIMBANANIYE {Burundi) said that it was well known that in countries under 
colonial domination information was entirely at the service of the colonial 
Government. While recognizing that information and communication were 
indispensable for maintaining national cohesion, for mobilizing energies for 
development and for strengthening national solidarity, and that at the 
international level the information and communication media played a fundamental 
role in drawing peoples together and in promoting mutual respect between them and 
international co-operat1on, it was obvious that those objectives could not be 
achieved unless a new world information and communication order were established. 
The objective of such an order should be to eliminate the imbalances and 
inequalities which characterized the present situation, the negative effects of 
certain monopolies and the internal and external obstacles which stood in the way 
of a freer, broader and better balanced flow of information. For a long time the 
media had been the exclusive domain of a minority, which used them for political 
and commercial ends. To remedy that situation, UNESCO had adopted a set of most 
praiseworthy initiatives, including the adoption by the General Conference of the 
report of the International Commission for the Study of Communication Problems. 
The UNESCO resolution invited interested international and regional 
intergovernmental, non-governmental and professional organizations to take note of 
the recommendations approved by the International Commission for the Study of 
Communication Problems, to convey their observations and comment to the 
Director-General of UNESCO and to expand their co-operation so as to contribute to 
the solution of the most pressing information and communication problems. 

30. The General Conference of UNESCO had also adopted at its twenty-first session 
a resolution concerning the application of the Declaration on Fundamental 
Principles concerning the Contribution of the Mass Media to the Peace and 
International Understanding, to the Promotion of Human Rights and to Countering 
Racialism, Apartheid and Incitement to War, which deserved special attention as it 
constituted an essential stage towards the establishment of a new world information 
and communication order. 

~1. One of UNESCO's most important recommendations on the subject of democratizing 
the structures of the organs of information and transmission of the printed word 
Was the provision for the establishment of the International Programme for the 
Development of Communication for which the Conference had authorized the necessary 
funds, elected an Intergovernmental Council and adopted the statutes. The 

/ ... 



A/SPC/35/SR.41 
English 
Page 10 

(Mr. Simbananiye, Burundi) 

Director-General had also been requested to make the appropriate arrangements in 
consultation with the Intergovernmental Council to mobilize the resources needed 
and to seek contributions from Member States and other parties concerned. 

32. While it was materially impossible to refer to all the recommendations, it 
could be stated that, as a whole, resolutions adopted by the General Conference in 
Belgrade clearly showed that UNESCO was at one and the same time the forum, the 
starting-point and the catalyst of the world debate on communications and on the 
programme of action for the establishment of a new, more just and more equitable 
world information and communication order. But that task was beyond the 
capabilities of a single organization and called for close co-operation between the 
organizations and agencies of the United Nations system. 

33. In the view of his delegation, the fundamental task of the United Nations in 
the field of inforntation consisted in mobilizing international public opinion in 
support of its objectives and activities. In carrying out that task it met with 
various obstacles, such as prejudice against United Nations activities, the fact 
that the public gave a higher priority to the Organization's immediate concern with 
the objectives of peace, justice and development, the scanty resources at the 
disposal of the Department of Public Information and the geographical imbalance of 
its staff. On the other hand, there was cause for satisfaction in the fact that 
the Department, with the help of the Committee on Information, had given priority 
to the questions of international peace and security, disarmament, peace-·keeping 
operations, decolonization and racial discrimination, human rights and the 
establishment of the new economic order, and that the Committee's Ad Hoc Working 
Group had pointed out the need to give due attention to the questions of Nan1ibia, 
apartheid and Palestine, to which the United Nations media did not attribute the 
same importance as to certain others. 

34. His delegation considered that, to remedy that situation, the United Nations 
information structures shoula be reorganized, the geographical imbalance in the 
staff of the Department of Public Information should be eliminated and special 
training programmes should be set up for the nationals of developing countries. 
With regard to the structural reorganization, he considered that the creation of 
the Planning, Programming and Evaluation Unit was a sound way to achieve greater 
effectiveness, and that careful consideration should be given to the financial 
implications of initiating new act1vities within the Department. 

35. With regard to the geographical imbalance in the staff of the Department of 
Public Information, it was obvious that competence and integrity were no longer the 
privilege of just a few countries. In principle it was recognized that various 
points of view should be represented in the Department, reflecting a universal 
perspective, but in practice the process would be slow and patience would 
be needed, as was pointed out in paragraph 12 of the Secretary-General's 
report (A/35/504) • General Assembly resolution 34/182 requested the 
Secretary-General to take the necessary measures immediately to ensure equitable 
geographical distribution, and, according to a report of the Joint Inspection Unit, 
there was a flagrant imbalance in the distribution of the personnel of DPI inasmuch 
as 84 members of the permanent staff of the Department carne from developed 
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countries and only 44 from third world countries, out of a total of 129. In the 
circumstances, patience would amount to resignation and to acceptance of the 
status quo. His delegation therefore wished to press for the rapid implementation 
of the recommendations formulated by the Committee on Information in its report 
(A/35/21) • 

36. It also considered it necessary to emphasize the need to ensure a balance in 
the use of the official languages. The Radio Service apparently had no French 
language programme for distribution to broadcasting stations in Europe; on the 
other hand, the North American group in DPI produced a weekly broadcast "The Week 
at the UN", which was made available to all broadcasting stations throughout North 
America and the entire world. 

37. With reference to the programme of co-operation and assistance for developing 
countries, his delegation welcomed the measures taken by the Secretary-General for 
the training of journalists and radio and television personnel from developing 
countries, and the special training programmes made available to the Organization 
of African Unity. Referring to the co-ordination of information activities within 
the United Nations system, he thought it was important to avoid overlapping, 
particularly of the different mandates of UNESCO, the Co~~ittee on Information, the 
Department of Public Information and the Joint United Nations Information 
Committee. In that connexion, it had to be admitted that resolution 34/182 had 
done nothing to clarify the situation by recognizing the importance of UNESCO's 
central function and at the same time requesting the Committee on Information to 
evaluate the efforts made and the progress achieved in the field of information. 

38. Mr. CHUNGONG AYAFOR (United Republic of Cameroon) said that the First 
Intergovernmental Conference on Communication Policies in Africa, known as 
"AFRICOM 80", organized at Yaounde by UNESCO from 21 to 31 July 1980 had been 
preceded by other regional conferences, one for Latin America and the Caribbean in 
San Jose, Costa Rica in July 1976 and another for Africa and Oceania, held in Kuala 
Lumpur in February 1979. In opening the Yaounde conference, Mr. Ahidjo, the 
President of the United Republic of Cameroon had drawn attention to the 
indispensable role of information in the development process and had drawn 
attention to the terrible and alarming inequality which existed in the information 
fiela as in so many others. The Conference had provided ample opportunity for 
carrying out an in-depth appraisal of the major problems in the sphere of 
information and communication. The value of the work accomplished was faithfully 
reflected in the recommendations and the Yaounde Declaration. 

39. Regarding issues relating to information, his delegation was convinced that 
~~ESCO played a leading role in the promotion of a new world information and 
communication order and it attached particular significance to the establishment of 
the International Programme for the Development of Communication (IPDC) adopted by 
consensus at the twenty-first session of the UNESCO General Conference held 
in Belgrade. 
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40. Cameroon was one of the 35 Member States on the Intergovernmental Council of 
the IPDC and was impatiently looking forward to the rapid implementation of the 
Programme. 

41. His delegation noted with keen interest the decision of the Department of 
Public Information to assist in the training of journalists and broadcasters from 
developing countries and welcomed the opportunity offered to 12 broadcasters 
and 4 journalists to participate in the programme. While he recognized that 
DPI could carry out such programmes only within the limits of its resources, he 
could not help pointing out that the total of 16 fellowships fell far short of the 
number required to be effective in remedying the existing situation in the field of 
information and communication in the developing countries. 

42. His delegation did not consider that fears of duplication were justified, nor 
did it believe that existing programmes such as the Dag Hammarskjold Scholarship 
Fund and the Programme of Encounters for Journalists should be discontinued. 
It pledged its support for the training programme of the Department, and in 
particular for the adoption of proposals aimed at increasing the allocation of 
financial resources to the Department. 

43. With regard to the report of the Committee on Information, his delegation 
fully supported the recommendations concerning the priorities and programmes of the 
Department and attached particular importance to the question of the imbalance in 
the geographical distribution of the staff in the Department. It therefore 
supported the Joint Inspection Unit's call for urgent action to redress the 
geographical imbalance in the Department's staff, particularly at the higher, 
decision-making levels, in favour of the developing countries (A/34/379). In that 
connexion, he hoped that action to redress the existing imbalance would not be 
affected by the Secretary-General's statement that approximately half the staff of 
the Department were from developing countries, a statement that was difficult to 
reconcile with the statistics given by the Joint Inspection Unit on the present 
staff situation of the Department. Measures such as those proposed by the 
developing countries in the Fifth Committee, which was studying the question of 
personnel, were likely to provide acceptable solutions to the whole issue of 
imbalance in the geographical distribution of staff in the Secretariat. 

44. Mr. BLANKSON (Nigeria) said that, since the founding of the United Nations, 
a number of united Nations agencies had been making collective efforts of 
remarkably wide scope and intensity in the field of information. The matter had 
been considered by the Third Committee, the Economic and Social Council and the 
Commission on Human Rights; and significant gains of a technical nature had been 
accomplished through the specialLzed agencies, in particular UNESCO and the 
International Telecommunication Union. 

45. In a world that was growing closer together with the development of 
communications, the United Nations had sought ways of utilizing information to 
overcome cultural barriers and thus increase human understanding. The central 
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question in co~~unication was the human being; and freedom of information was one 
of the basic freedoms enshrined in the universal Declaration on Human Rights. 
Nigeria had included freedom of the press among the freedoms guaranteed in its 
Constitution, although it should never be forgotten that freedom of the press 
implied the obligation of responsibility. Often, freedom of the press had been 
invoked merely to incite to hatred, violence and war. 

46. His delegation was pleased to note that some countries had, albeit slowly, 
come to appreciate the need for changing the structure of the flow of information 
and communication, which was now uneven, not only between developing and developed 
countries but between the developed countries themselves. The struggle to improve 
the human condition required changes at almost every level of life, and 
particularly in human beings' perception of themselves and in their visions of 
justice for the world. International communication should therefore seek to 
illuminate, through the best interpretative and systematic analysis, several areas 
that were clamouring for change. It was obvious that old thought patterns would 
not survive in a rapidly changing world. 

47. With regard to the recommendations of the Committee on Information, it seemed 
that the Department of Public Information was once again being asked to undertake 
tasks without being provided with adequate resources for doing so. It was not fair 
to increase the responsibilities of the Department without matching increases in 
its budget; and the Fifth Committee should take that point into account in 
considering budget appropriations for the Department. 

48. With regard to the proposal concerning United Nations short-wave broadcasts, 
his delegation believed that that idea was long overdue, although it would not be 
so urgent if countries and their radio systems gave United Nations activities the 
prominence they deserved. However, his delegation agreed that further studies were 
needed on the uses of radio by the United Nations. The Committee's task in that 
respect would be made easier if information was avilable on the financial 
implications of such activities, especially the use of the FM frequency allocated 
to the United Nations many years ago. 

49. With regard to the training of journalists, the financial constraints were 
understandable but the programme should be more ambitious, since the number of 
persons to be trained was too small to achieve the type of change desired. In that 
connexion, perhaps it was time for the United Nations to consider the question of 
training and exposure as a two-way street. For example, some thought could be 
given to starting a programme of exchange visits by media personnel from the 
developed to the developing countries. Although such journalists might not be 
lnterested in what was going on in other parts of the world, they would perhaps be 
interested in seeing at first hand the progress being made in the United Nations 
field activities. 

50. His delegation congratulated UNESCO and its Director-General on the recent 
successful session of the General Conference at Belgrade. The adoption of two 
important resolutions, despite the manoeuvres and negative attitude of some 
countries, showed that the international community was preparing to meet the 
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challenge of the 1980s in the field of mass communication for the purpose of 
fostering greater understanding among nations. The establishment of the 
international programme for the development of communication was one of the most 
far-sighted results of the Belgrade Conference, and there was no doubt that in due 
course adequate financing would be available to carry it out. His delegation hoped 
that the Committee on Information would continue to believe that its primary role 
was to provide the political framework within which the specialized agencies and in 
particular UNESCO could give practical effect to the international community's 
vision of a new, just and equitable information structure. 

51. Mr. AKASHI (Under-Secretary-General for Public Information) noted with 
pleasure that the discussion on agenda item 59 had been characterized by a serious 
and constructive attitude. The Secretariat had taken note of the opinions and 
suggestions expressed, and the contents of the debate would provide valuable 
guidance for the Secretary-General and the Department of Public Information. It 
was clear that Member States attached increasing importance to the role of 
information and communication in international relations, and that there was a 
large area of agreement on the need to rectify the imbalanced flow of information 
and to help developing countries in up-grading their information infrastructure. 
A new information and communication order had also been accepted as an integral 
part of the establishment of the new international economic order. Nearly all 
speakers had laid great emphasis on the complementarity of the roles and on the 
consequent need for close inter-agency co-operation in information and 
communication, stressing the indispensable contributions made by UNESCO, the 
International Telecommunication Union and many other agencies and programmes in the 
United Nations system towards the common ends. He had noted the approval and 
support given to UNESCO's international programme for the development of 
communication, and to the Joint United Nations Information Committee (JUNIC); and 
he had observed that Member States wanted JUNIC to be closely associated with the 
Committee on Information. 

52. The Department of Public Information had been particularly attentive to 
opinions expressed in the Special Political Committee with regard to the priorities 
of the Department, which had been substantially in line with those indicated by the 
Committee on Information. The desire had been expressed for an even clearer order 
of priorities in the work of the Department, and yet no specific suggestions had 
been made regarding obsolete or marginal activities. Recently the Secretariat had 
suggested that some decrease in resources allocated to activities might be possible 
in three areas: the number of information centres, the coverage of meetings, and 
short-wave broadcasting. However, it was evident that Member States did not wish 
to diminish activity in any of those areas. Nevertheless, the Secretariat would 
continue to search for activities that were less than fully effective, and in that 
task it considered as valuable its continuing dialogue with the Special Political 
Committee and the Committee on Information. 

53. Many delegations had urged the Department to emphasize economy and discipline 
further. In that respect, he believed that morale was higher when staff were 
overworked than underworked. In some areas there was a certain reluctance to be 
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transferred to new assignments, and he would persist in his efforts to bring about 
greater efficiency and productivity and also greater staff mobility where possible 
as an essential part of maximizing effectiveness. 

54. The Committee would surely understand that, even if the Secretariat used its 
resources to the optimum, it would not be possible to carry out satisfactorily all 
the new responsibilities entrusted to it and implement the recommendations 
contained in the report of the Committee on Information unless additional resources 
were made available. It had been aptly pointed out in that respect that despite 
the increased range of responsibility in the field of information, DPI's share of 
the regular budget had been halved since 1946. 

55. He was happy to note the support by representatives for the establishment of a 
new Unit for Planning, Programming and Evaluation in the Department. He had also 
noted the interest expressed in geographical distribution and the achievement of a 
more equitable linguistic balance in the Department. Steps had already been taken 
in order to better reflect the greater participation of the developing countries. 
The new heads of the Division for Economic and Social Information, the Programming, 
Planning and Evaluation Unit, the Visual Service News Production Section and the 
Press Section in Geneva were all staff members from developing countries. 

56, The recruitment and advancement of nationals of developing countries should be 
strictly in accordance with Article 101 of the Charter, since the requirements of 
geography and those of competence, efficiency and integrity could and should be 
harmonized. As far as linguistic balance was concerned, the Department was now 
in a better position to expand language publications; for example, the 
United Nations Chronicle was now being published in four languages, and further 
language publications were being prepared. By increasing the complement of staff, 
it would be possible to speed up publication in different languages (at present 
translation was contracted out). In 1980, publications had been issued in at least 
three languages, most of them in a fourth official language and some in all six 
Official languages. Publications had been issued in over 20 different languages 
through the information centres. 

57, With regard to the training programme for journalists and broadcasters from 
the developing countries, which many Member States would like to see expanded, he 
intended to pursue full co-ordination of the United Nations system by placing the 
subject on the agenda of future meetings of the Joint United Nations Information 
Committee (JUNIC). 

58, With regard to the global system of information centres, he paid a tribute to 
the staff of the centres, who worked hard for the dissemination of information on 
the United Nations in many Member States, despite inadequate material and financial 
resources. If he were free to choose, he would prefer fewer information centres 
but with greater funds. However, it was clearly the wish of Member States to have 
even more information centres, and the only way to strengthen their activities was 
to give them additional funds. 

I . .. 



A/SPC/35/SR.4l 
English 
Page 16 

(Mr. Akashi) 

59. Mention had also been made of the tarnished image of the United Nations in 
some Member States, particularly in the industrialized world. That phenomenon 
could be attributed to several factors, including the unjustified expectations 
entertained in some sectors of public opinion on what the Organization could 
accomplish in the short run, the basic misunderstandings regarding the 
intergovernmental nature of the United Nations, and the often complicated and 
time-consuming character of diplomatic negotiations. There was also the changing 
balance of power in the Organization, which made the media in some countries 
uncomfortable about the new developments. It was also necessary to contend with 
the fact that most of the media preferred to give prominence to negative, 
sensational news rather than to less dramatic but more constructive endeavours. 
However, the long-term interest of the countries could be promoted only within the 
framework of the United Nations. 

60. Replying to specific questions raised by representatives, he said that several 
representatives of African countries had suggested that film and television 
programmes aimed at African audiences should be produced by Africans. That might 
sound like an ideal solution, but the fact was that the United Nations had an 
international staff which it entrusted with international tasks; and it might well 
be that a film produced by an Indian or a European would be addressed to an African 
audience, or that Africans would write and direct programmes for Asian or European 
countries. In 1979 the General Assembly had authorized the recruitment of a 
professional and an assistant to produce a television magazine in Arabic for the 
Arab States and in French for French-speaking countries of Africa. He regretted 
the delay in recruiting staff for those posts and had directed that the matter be 
completed expeditiously. That would considerably improve the present situation and 
would enable the Chief of the Middle East Unit of the Radio Service to devote more 
time to the production of radio programmes for the region. 

61. Regarding the suggestion by the representative of the Congo that the two radio 
officers in the United Nations Information Service at Geneva were not producing 
enough programmes, and that the European Unit of the Radio Service at Headquarters 
should produce more programmes in French, he said that European broadcasting 
networks had always preferred to rely on the services of their own correspondents, 
both in Geneva and in New York, rather than to broadcast programmes prepared by the 
United Nations. For that reason, the work of the radio officers in Geneva, and 
also of the European Unit in New York, was to assist those accredited 
correspondents rather than to produce programmes which were unlikely to be 
broadcast by the European networks. The Geneva-based radio officers also had the 
task of ensuring a constant flow of material about United Nations events and 
meetings in Geneva which might be integrated into radio programmes produced 
in New York. 

62. The representative of Singapore had rightly emphasized the need to tailor the 
United Nations information output more closely to the specific interests and 
concerns of the various regions, and the need for more systematic and sustained 
efforts at obtaining feedback. In the Radio Service, serious work had begun on the 
establishment of a feedback data collection system; and it was propcsed to carry 
out a thorough evaluation of the \'lOrk, on a depart-:r.ental basis, and with as much 
quantification as possible. 
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63. Several representatives had raised the question of the circulation in the 
Secretariat of some outside publications. He wished to assure the Committee that 
outside publications were not circulated within the Secretariat. The Office of 
Personnel Services permitted copies of the publications in question to be made 
available only at the volunteers• desk on the fourth floor, for use by interested 
staff members. 

64. The Secretariat News was under the jurisdiction of the Office of Personnel 
Services and, under existing arrangements, the Staff Council was entitled to some 
space for its articles in every issue. The article referred to by the 
representative of the Union of soviet Socialist Republics had been submitted by the 
Staff Council on the basis of current arrangements. 

65. The Department of Public Information would not fail to bring to the attention 
of its colleagues the views and criticisms heard in meetings of the Committee. 

66. Mr. ALBORNOZ (Ecuador) thanked representatives who had expressed their 
appreciation of the work accomplished by the Committee on Information and its 
Working Group. He hoped that the Special Political Committee would adopt the 
recommendations made. 

EXPRESSIONS OF CONDOLENCE IN CONNEXION WITH THE RECENT EARTHQUAKE IN ITALY 

67. Mr. TADLAOUI (Algeria) said that he was sure he was speaking on behalf of all 
delegations in offering the most sincere condolences to the delegation of Italy 
and, through it, to the Government and people of Italy, in connexion with the 
earthquake which had caused such heavy losses in the southern part of the country. 

68. The CHAIRMAN, speaking on behalf of all members of the Committee and on his 
own behalf, expressed deep sorrow at the news of the earthquake which had occurred 
on the previous day and offered sincere condolences to the delegation, Government 
and people of Italy. 

69. Mr. MIGLIORINI (Italy) expressed his thanks for the expressions of solidarity. 

The meeting rose at 6.15 p.m. 




